Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

July 9, 2012
Minutes 

Present:   Larry Strout, Perry Blass, Bob Barton, Stacy Lamontagne, Meg Dexter, Jennifer Billings, Mary Lou Dyer, Rachel Schlein, Susan Violet, Dave Lawlor, Bobbi Yeager, Tyler Ingalls, Staci Converse, Sue Witt, Mary Chris Semrow, Darla Chafin, Annemarie Salzberg, Evan Carroll, Debra Olmstead, Laurie Raymond, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Andy Taranko, David Cowing, Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, Bob Gauthier, Karen Johnson, Irene Mailhot, Gerry Silbert, Karen Mason, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Bonnie Brooks, Amy Messer.
Cullen Ryan welcomed the group and thanked everyone for coming.  He noted that his son just turned 16, and he has been with the Coalition since his son was 9 years old.  He added, “We have made progress, but still have a ways to go.”  Participants introduced themselves.  Mary Chris Semrow reminded the group there is an opening at E Street and handed out fliers (www.20estreet.com), contact: Specialized Housing, Inc. 617.277.1805, www.specializedhousing.org).  Cullen asked if there were any corrections needed in the minutes from June 11, 2012.  Darla Chafin said she had not been included in the roster of attendees (apologies Darla!).  It was noted the minutes would be corrected, and were then accepted.  It was a good reminder to all to please sign the attendance sheet!  Cullen then introduced the speakers: Susan Violet is a participant at the Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL), and the spokesperson for the practicum.  Amy Messer is the Legal Director with Disability Rights Center, New Hampshire (DRCNH).  
Susan Violet, Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL) www.civicleadership.org
Susan Violet, who is currently attending an ICL program, is the spokesperson for her group’s practicum.  She gave a brief overview of ICL, explaining their programs help participants develop existing and new skills, facilitate leadership, and learn how to effectively move social conditions forward.  As part of the training, their group was asked to submit proposals for practicum projects.  Mary Chris Semrow’s proposal was chosen.  A practicum group to see this through met with Cullen to clarify how their group could support the Coalition.  Ultimately, they decided to tackle the question, “How do we engage parents of younger children start planning sooner?”  They used three methods: design, distribute and analyze a survey, meet with a focus group, and conduct interviews.  The survey was sent to 200 people in the Coalition and some service providers.  They had 79 respondents, which they considered a pretty good response rate.  It was found a high percentage (parents of children 19 and over approached 90%) read the Action Alerts and the Coalition minutes.  A bit more than half of primary caregivers attend meetings regularly.  Primary caregivers of younger children attend less often and 75% read action alerts regularly or frequently.  In looking at the demographics, they found 44% of the respondents have some kind of professional affiliation, and 82% were primary caregivers.  They discovered not many people were finding out about the Coalition through the educational system.  About 75% of respondents visit the Coalition website occasionally, with parents of younger children visiting it less than parents of older children.  It was noted that one reason parents may not use the website more frequently once involved in the Coalition is that that parents may remain current with activities through minutes which are directly emailed to them.   
Comment:  Many parents of young children feel overwhelmed.  They are so busy that they are having “here and now” discussions rather than thinking about the future.  Early on, parents spend a lot of time at school and this is where they find meaningful relationships. 
Other findings were: out of the eight parents in the focus group, only one had a child who was 16 years old or younger.  These parents want to “pay it forward” by sharing what they have learned.  They have already lived through the challenges younger parents will have to face later on.  Only one respondent had a non-white child.  The ICL group was curious there wasn’t a broader demographic represented.  There were three things identified as people’s most critical concerns:  1. Financial planning and information on housing 2. Housing options 3. Programs and services.  Coalitions were identified as important to parents for support.  ICL met with four organizations/agencies who have worked closely with the Coalition.  All expressed confidence in the Coalition’s ability to get information to its members through Action Alerts.  Susan reviewed ICL’s recommendations to the Coalition.
Question:  Is the whole report on the website? 
Response:  We will get it to Cullen so he can post it on the website.   
Question:  How do people become aware of the Coalition?

Response:  By word of mouth, by other parents, and other organizations. 
Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up for Us) is making efforts to teach high school students about their options and   

SMACT (Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition) is in touch with some schools about transition issues.  The system sometimes works, and sometimes not.  Schools take care of so many things.

Comment:  A good question to ask is, “How would you like your adult child to participate?”   Sometimes it’s good to hear from adult children, to get another perspective.  Sometimes it makes it harder to make decisions.  You have to ask yourself if you want them to be involved and whether it is appropriate for them to be involved.  It can be useful to have these conversations to see if they know what they want.

Comment:  You, your child, friends, teachers, social workers, everyone should be involved.  Invite whoever you want into the conversation to discuss your child’s strengths, needs, opportunities, and worries (SNOW).

Comment:  And have the conversation as soon as possible because after school is done, you are on your own.  Ideally, the transition comes from “SNOW”.  We need to ask, “What do they need?” and “How can we get them there?”  There are a lot of tools out there.

Comment:  Children range in their ability to decide.

Comment:  I didn’t learn until after high school that there should already be needs systems in place, like living skills, and jobs in the summer.  There needs to be a big checklist.            
Comment:  We are helping school systems tailor checklists.

Comment:  Person Centered Planning (PCP) and treatment plans are often good places to start.  But, meetings might be overwhelming.  We tried to include our daughter but it was anxiety-provoking.  The meeting was too much and she was sensitive to questions.  It is challenging for some individuals to participate. 

Comment:  Some homes are organized in a way that speaks to that, and some apartments have resident councils.  Once developed, they work well.

Comment:  At E Street there are weekly meetings.

Question:  How do you engage parents of young children to become advocates for their children?

Comment:  At any one time, there are 13,000(+/-) people in case management.  We could put together an informational packet that DHHS could distribute.  Who comes to the table changes every week.  The minutes help disseminate information, but there’s plenty to learn.

Comment:  The Coalition is trying to open it up.  It’s not always easy to navigate the system.  A lot of people are getting information from the website.  We are working to make the website as inclusive as possible, with postings, current events, general information, and an interactive section.  We encourage people to visit the website.

Comment:  We should leave time for a “muddle” at these meetings, like they do at SMACT.  
Comment:  There is interesting energy around certain ideas.  Like having a big red “Join” button on the website.  

Comment:  We could kick around ideas. 

Comment:  A packet of information for parents would be so useful.  Each agency does things differently.

Comment:  At my agency, Independence Association, we are doing it all…who, what, when…..   
Comment:  We should get a packet out quickly, so I can get it out to folks while I am still at DHHS.  

Question:  Can we get a show of hands of those who can commit to pulling the package together?      
Volunteers:  Jen Billings, Tyler Ingalls, Annemarie Salzberg, Mary Chris Semrow, Andy Taranko, Bobbi Yeager
Comment:  Parents don’t have time for meetings, but they are hungry for information. 

Comment:  Some parents have advocacy skills, some don’t.  Where does the next person get the needed skills?

Response:  One place is the Maine Developmental Disabilities Council (www.maineddc.org).  They have political advocacy training (how to interact with government) and leadership training (how to effectively advocate for the rights of people with disabilities).  

Comment:  It’s important to learn how to advocate because we don’t want people ending up in shelters.  People end up being homeless because they lack support. 
Comment:  Workshops for parents on becoming advocates can be a big help.  They offer training at York County Parent Awareness (now called Southern Maine Parent Awareness, www.somepa.org).

Comment:  I learned some things on my own and took some classes.  I am grateful I happened to see an ad about a class.

Comment:  The DD Council Leadership Institute is currently on hold.      

Cullen:  (Noting the time) I want to thank the tremendous effort made by ICL.  As a parent, I understand how complex the system is.  ICL had to come to understand how this whole mess works in a very short period of time.  It was very impressive to see how diligently they worked to get up to speed.  They did an amazing job of developing the survey and crystallizing ideas on how to reach younger parents.  The Coalition has already implemented one of their suggestions by sending emails to special education teachers throughout the state.  We also contacted MADSEC (Maine Administrators of Services for Children with disabilities (www.madsec.org) to introduce them to the Coalition.  

Cullen thanked Susan for the summary of ICL’s practicum.  Applause. 

End of presentation.  To access the report:  \ICL Report MCQHS.pdf    
Amy Messer, Legal Director - Disability Rights Center, New Hampshire (DRCNH) www.drcnh.org 
Cullen welcomed Amy “in the ceiling” who was joining us via conference line.  Amy began her presentation by saying New Hampshire has reasons to be proud of some of their programs for people with disabilities, but has some ways to go with others.  In 1991, New Hampshire became the first state without institutional care for people with developmental disabilities (DD).  “Theoretically”, New Hampshire had full community-based care. “Theoretically”, because some people with DD were still housed in nursing homes.  The question was asked, “Why are they there when they could be living in the community?”  By and large there are 3,800 people a year who receive waiver services.  There is strong community support and advocacy by individuals with disabilities, their families, and their case managers in the state.  They have accomplished extraordinary things by staying organized, focused and unified.   Every budget cycle they fight for funds for the DD community.  Led by ABLENH (www.ablenh.org), a determined advocacy alliance (of which DRCNH is a member), three million dollars was added mid year for waiver services.  To get such results, you have to be at the legislature, get advocacy training, and stay organized!  There are some things we in NH are not as proud of, nor should we be.  We have a wait list.  The numbers are up and down and can be misleading, because it depends on how you look at the numbers.   For example, there are 78 people who not on the list because they are “projected” to be served.  Once on a waiver, people get what they need because it is a flexible waiver.  It can be used for family care or one’s own apartment (with or without a roommate and the roommate may or may not have a disability).  The waiver strives to offer a wide array of possible settings based on the desires and needs of the individual and is also flexible regarding support services.  It can be used towards supportive employment (but not sheltered workshops).  In response to people waiting years for services, New Hampshire enacted a law that states no one should be on the wait list more than 90 days.  In 2011, due to budget pressures, the law was suspended.  The biggest issues turned out to be, are people getting everything they need, and should we give a smaller number of people everything they need, or spread it out to give everyone something?  New Hampshire’s rules and regulations focus on PCP (person-centered-planning) and consider the individual’s self-determination choices to be critical (i.e.: does the person have a desire to work?).  There shouldn’t be a one-size-fits-all approach to housing or other needs.  Among the consequences of less money to distribute are: people may have to stay in the family home longer than they would like, they will have less opportunity for independence, and aging parents (many with health issues), will not get the relief they need.  Right now, New Hampshire spends $44,000 per year per person with a waiver, and $80,000 per year per person for those with day and residential care.  New Hampshire uses the money efficiently but there just isn’t enough money available.

Comment:  When it was started, the average cost of a Section 21 waiver (comprehensive waiver in Maine) was $70,000.  At the end of the most recent Legislative session it was $100,000 (average). 

Comment:  $21,000 supports a Section 29 waiver, that’s the average annual cost.

Comment:  The Coalition website is now posting the Section 21 and 29 wait list numbers.  There are 678 people waiting for Section 21.  

Response:  That is more than New Hampshire.

Comment:  There are about 200 people in ICFMRs (Intermediate Care Facility for Persons with Mental Retardation) in Maine.

Response:  New Hampshire doesn’t have these costs.  New Hampshire’s combined number for the cost of its day and residential program would be higher than Maine’s.  
Comment:  The average cost of ICFs in Maine is $160,000.  
Response:   Institutional care is so much more expensive, it’s hard to understand why states keep using them. People are better served in the community, in shared living or enhanced family homes.  One thing that worries me is when people have been on the wait list for a long time and then, all of a sudden, they come up on the list, get their waiver, and find their options are narrowed when funding constraints are factored in.  Sometimes they end up in homes where people are not properly trained or the conditions are unsafe.  

Comment:  The quality of housing is something to worry about.  Also, the workforce is not adequately paid or trained.  

Comment:  We shouldn’t advocate for shared living just because it’s cost effective.   
Question:  Enhanced Family Living, is that more of a primary model?  Enhanced Family Care, was it pushed for individuals coming out of institutions?
Comment:  Initially, it was not the first model.  They did not have people move into congregate living.  A couple years ago, they expanded family living settings.

Question:  How many of the 3,800 people being served are living in group settings?
Response:  The numbers are not available to me. 
Comment:  Are there any farm-like settings for 10-30 people?

Comment:  Most are not in congregate care settings.  There are licensing issues around those with three or more beds.  They are focused more individual settings.

Comment:  In Maine, there is congregate/group living with staff on site 24/7.  There is a staff apartment, and the staff splits shifts.  There are 500 group homes.

Comment:  That is much higher than New Hampshire would be.  Group living would have 2, 4, or 5 people, not 10 or more.       

Question:  How do you get on the list?  
Response:  There are ten area agencies, one for each region. The person with the disability is affiliated with one of these agencies. 

Question:  Is it an accurate reflection of needs?

Response:  Early support runs through these agencies and the parents are educated around the system.  Boards are mostly made up of family members.  On the wait list there is a preliminary list of needs which is updated on a quarterly basis.  Sometimes people are put on a projected wait list, so they don’t show up on the reported wait list.           
We urge people to “get it in writing” that you are on the wait list whether you are working with a public or private agency.  We just moved to a managed care system.  All DD waivers will be put into managed care.  We are unclear what this will mean.  
Question:  Are there any actions at the state level?  Is DRC involved in anything like that?

Response:  We are involved in a systematic lawsuit about the lack of community-based mental health needs, lack of emergency services, and lack of mental health services.  We are focused on Olmstead (In Olmstead v. L.C., 527 U.S. 581, 119 S.Ct. 2176 (1999) "the Olmstead decision", the Supreme Court construed Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) to require states to place qualified individuals with mental disabilities in community settings, rather than in institutions, whenever treatment professionals determine that such placement is appropriate, the affected persons do not oppose such placement, and the state can reasonable accommodate the placement, taking into account the resources available to the state and the needs of others with disabilities. The Department of Justice regulations implementing Title II of the ADA require public entities to administer their services, programs, and activities in the most integrated setting appropriate to the needs of qualified individuals with disabilities.).  We have an action against the State regarding institutionalized care, developmental services, and free choice of provider.  We have also had a number of cases recently about preventative care and overly restrictive plans.       
Cullen thanked Amy for her excellent presentation to the Coalition.  
Response:  Thank you.  I strongly encourage Coalitions like yours.  You can really make a difference! 

End of presentation

DHHS Updates

Cullen:  Karen Mason is here with DHHS updates.       

Karen:  We have started providing Cullen with weekly waiver numbers.

Cullen:  And we are posting them on the website. 

Karen:  As of June 29th, Priority 1 had 202 people, Priority 2 had 237 people, and Priority 3 had 261 people, for a total of 700 people.  Section 29 had 420 people and there were 202 people on both lists.   
Question:  Does the Section 29 number include folks that just left public school? In June, it’s usually about 150 or so.  Have they hit yet? 
Response:  I will check with Deb.  There may be some still in progress.  The big news is the Legislature added $500,000 for Section 21 waivers and $500,000 for Section 29 waivers.  This means 14 people can be moved onto Section 21, and 64-65 people can be moved onto Section 29.  DHHS is currently interviewing for four positions; Program Administrators, Team Leader for Region 1, and Program Administrator for Aging and Disabilities. There will be four Program Administrators: 1 in Portland, 1 in Augusta, 1 in Bangor, and 1 in Caribou.  DHHS recently hired Gary Wolcott as the Associate Director for Policy and Prevention (effective date September 4th), the Associate Director of Finance, and finally, the Crisis Team Leader for Section 2.  DHHS is transitioning with Disabilities Rights Center (DRC) for advocacy services.  Advocacy services will be available through DRC as of September 4th.  

Karen:  I met with a group about the White Paper (Subcommittee of the Coalition).  I’m looking forward to continuing to work with the group to see these ideas through.  
Question:  Is the state aware of the number of autistic children aging out?
Response:  Some parts are still working with children’s services, Bangor and Aroostook Counties.  Part of our work is to collect data.    
Comment:  The numbers run about 1% of the birthrate. 
Karen:  We are trying to streamline services between children and adult services.
Comment:  That would be great!  We should figure out a way to allow adult services to log on to see needed info on children.    

Karen:  I’m trying to push this agenda.
Comment:  I can’t enter info in directly for eighteen year olds who have reportable events.  It will help a lot of families and case managers make sure the documentation is in there.

Question:  Where are we with the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale)?

Karen:   I think the interviews of the random sample group are about 50% done; two hundred fifty have been completed.

Question:  Any news about waiver amendments, assisted technology, or transportation?
Karen:  I haven’t had a meeting with Jim and Ginger (technology department), but we are looking at how Ohio is using technology. An RFP (request for proposal) will be issued this summer for entities who want to provide transportation.

Question:  What disabilities will assisted technologies include?  Will Section 21 add assisted technologies to the waiver? 
Karen:  I’ll get more information to you next month.   
Cullen thanked Karen for coming and providing all the updates.  
Other news:
Legislature:  Mary Lou Dyer reminded the group that everyone is running for re-election! It’s a good time to talk to your current representatives and candidates to influence their thinking and make connections!

MaineHousing (MH):  MH isn’t putting money into supportive housing unless there are services available. So, supportive housing is essentially on hold until the service piece is addressed.  
Section 8 Campaign Update:
Cullen will be in Washington DC next week meeting with Maine’s Federal Delegation.  He will have an update at our next meeting.  
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Mary Lou suggested instead of sending the minutes out, Cullen could direct people to go to the website to read them.  It would encourage people to access information on the site.  Please visit the website and make suggestions!  Remember, the Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Speakers:  Please contact Cullen with suggestions for future speakers/topics.  

If anyone would like an upcoming event posted in the minutes, please contact elizabeth@chomhousing.org  
Next meeting:  August 13, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  TBD
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
We know it is often difficult to attend the meetings in person.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To call in, dial 1-218-486-1600, wait for the prompt to enter the code 810236#, and you should be automatically connected.  We have found entering the code slowly and deliberately works best.  Please let us know if you have joined via teleconference so we can note your attendance.   
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